
Halfway there…
My dear daughters again gave me a 1-2 punch. This was when my
oldest got married and my second youngest graduated from High
School. My Second youngest is getting married in 2 weeks and
my youngest graduated high school today. So, as a family we
are halfway there. It has been an interesting 3 years. I was
actually reminded today that it is a 1-2-3 punch since both
this year and in 2006 I had daughters graduating from the
community college. Since they got early graduation gifts for
college (they both ‘needed’ laptops), they didn’t really want
to do much for the college graduations. I’m grateful for that,
but I should recognize that they both got their degrees.

Well the graduation portion of this is finished except for a
party or two. It is interesting how the students stagger their
parties from weekend to weekend.

The graduation was the easy event of the year. My youngest was
able to give a short speech as one of 4 students with perfect
4.0 grade points. That is out of less than 100 young adults.
(Yes, this is a small rural school.) It was interesting to
hear what the students found to be important in their 4 years
of high school. It is also interesting as an adult to realize
that what they think is important now may not remain that way
in the coming years. They get to experience a greater freedom
and less free time as they grow into the adult world.

So here are my best wishes to all the graduates of 2009.

One final thought, the wedding dress is finished. That is a
full 2 weeks before the wedding day.
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Rookie in Training
This afternoon was the big day in which I had to train the new
employee  at  the  store.   I  must  say  that  I  was  really
impressed.  By the time 9pm rolled around, he had learned A
LOT.  I began by taking him on a tour of the store… all the
departments, the walk-in coolers, the backroom of doom, and
the milk crate/smoking cage (something my young protege was
quite curious about since he is a smoker).  Since it was
graduation day, ALMOST everyone needed the day off.  This was
one of the reasons I was training today (I would have been by
myself for 7 hours).  I taught the basics: milk and egg
filling including rotation, floor cleaning, phone etiquette,
bagging and carrying out groceries.  I was actually surprised
how  busy  the  store  was  not  only  with  the  last  minute
graduation  card  pick  up.

At the beginning, I had him watch as I waited on customers. 
In the early evening, I noticed that the ground meat was
REALLY low, so I told Nate to stand by the register and to
call when a customer needed waited on.  At first, he was
apprehensive to say the least.  I told him that he would be
fine… I knew he could do it.  After paging me three times to
the front, he was ringing up transactions by himself.  As long
as they involved cash only, I was ok with it.  Anything beyond
that (check, credit, food stamps, or WIC) he was to call me
right away.  By the end of the night, he was taking check
transactions.  I was really impressed.

I asked him to demonstrate how HE would answer the telephone. 
Without  any  training,  he  picked  up  the  phone  and  said
“Kaiser’s…  may  I  help  you?”   WOW!

All in all, a totally rewarding day.  Hopefully, he retains
what he learned in such a short time.  I’ll find out Tuesday. 
Sometime, I will need to show him the basement of doom.
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Missing them already
This post was written last Tuesday, before the last post, but
the sentiments still apply of course.  There was a video too,
but unfortunately I did not get permission to post it here. 
However, once it is officially posted at the church website I
will be allowed to post that link.  Technically, the video is
viewable now online via the site it’s hosted on, but since the
link isn’t public yet it’s still being treated as private. 
So, to the post:

Well, this last weekend was it. Maybe it was the way we went
back to permanent small groups so I had the same kids each
week, or maybe it was putting together the video, the first
time I have ever made a video like this for 4th/5th grade, but
I don’t recall feeling this way about any other group of 5th-
graders leaving. Maybe it was both. It’s not as if I haven’t
gotten close to the students before, I have. There is even a
select group who I shared a cabin with for two summers a
couple years back. Maybe my memory is just faulty. I don’t
know. So two weeks from now we’ll be introducing an entire new
group of kids into 4th grade as we move this last year’s 4th
grade up to 5th. Due to the way things are done in the kid’s
ministry with 4th and 5th grades going to service with their
parents  the  last  weekend  of  every  month,  the  3rd-graders
actually have one more week before they come to us as 4th-
graders. This weekend was also the swan song for this year’s
drama for the K-3rd grade kids. This would ordinarily have
been my week, but I had switched with someone who couldn’t do
his week last weekend. Ironically, I received a call on Friday
night that the one playing the guest role for the weekend
couldn’t make Saturday night, so could I fill in for him? I
did, which rather made things strange. I was performing with
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my cast, but not in my normal role. I did wear a false
mustache and Fedora (can you guess the role type it was from
the headwear? � ) so I would at least look less like me in my
other role playing a different role.  Hmm, could that last
sentence of mine be more confusing?  At least you now share
something with undoubtedly some of the kids who watched. � .
If you haven’t yet figured out the guest role this weekend,
I’ll have to pull out my whip and… do something with it.  So
anyway, as it turned out the original actor couldn’t make
Sunday either, but the director filled in that day so I could
at least spend an entire service with the very last 5th grade
group at the 11:15 service.  Yes, I do miss them.

Cosmic Bowling That Was Not
Out of This World
Tonight after I got off work, I headed over to meet a group of
family members and some friends of my visiting cousin for a
night of fun-filled cosmic bowling.  However when we arrived,
it  was  soon  discovered  that  cosmic  bowling  is  on  FRIDAY
night.  Ok… but two lanes were reserved for SATURDAY night at
9.  Someone had called earlier in the week to hold the lanes
and was informed that cosmic bowling was indeed on Saturday. 
Someone was asleep at the wheel.  We asked them to locate the
reservation list for Friday night to see if they had put the
name down and misinformed our party.  The sheet from last
night could not be located.  Ah… c’est la vie…or group of 10+
got  three lanes and bowled three games.

I asked Megan to join us after the Weekender’s evening of
Belly Dancing and we shared a lane with my sister.  I did
break a hundred (too bad this was after the two games were
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added together).  For our final game, I got a score of at
least 120… let’s see if I can get someone to post a reaction
to this �  If not.. then it will be my story and will stick to
it.   OK, OK… I cannot tell a lie… we decided to change our
order for the final game… and Megan (as me) got the 120+ but
the third game was my best so at least I improved.  But it was
a fun time

Risky Business
One of the highlights of a lot of weeks is the semi-regular
game  night.   A  bunch  of  friends  gather  to  play  a  WIDE
assortment of games.  I think we have barely scratched the
surface  of  the  game  closet.   I  love  all  types  of  games
(Monopoly  not  so  much…  think  I  mentioned  that  before).  
Tonight was memorable for two games.  First was Cranium Pop in
which I elected to give a humming clue to the name of a
movie.  We needed one point to win the game.  However, I
elected  not  to  do  a  charades  version  of  the  movie  in
question.  So, I began to hum the old Bob Segar song “Old Time
Rock & Roll.”  And hummed, and Hummed AND HUMMED. I even began
clapping in time to the song to get the full effect, to no
avail.  I ask you… how many movies feature that song in a
memorable  sequence?   The  only  scene  I  could  think  of  to
reenact is the scene from the movie in which the song was used
and I was NOT going to do that… besides there was no couch to
dance on in the room.  However, somehow, the opposing team
also failed to get their points so it came back to our side
and we won.

Another game was one that has been threatened with banishment
into the “Jamiahsh banned game pile”.  Three for All involves
a series of three words which the reader tries to get his
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teammates to say which then leads to the word that ties the
other three words together.  For instance:

milk…dark…white = chocolate

After defeating our opponents, I became the delegated clue
giver for the next round.  Kind of like hosting my own game
show.  For some reason, the score was much closer.  Honestly,
I don’t know if my friends get annoyed with me or not.  Maybe
I should try a different approach next time and “let the
wookie win” whoever that might be.

Munchkin Junction What’s Your
Function?
To wear out a thirtysomething who went along with his niece
nephew and their eighteen year old babysitter.  Elizabeth,
Noah, and Nate showed up around 12.30 and asked if I wanted to
go across to the school playground.  Since school was still
going on, I suggested going out to the park across town. 
Elizabeth and Nate go to a neighboring school that let out
yesterday and big brother had to go to school for a work day. 
Being outnumbered, we decided that I would drive the two or
three blocks to the park.  Really fun times, but got wore
out.  One of the first things Elizabeth asked me to attempt
was the swinging tire.  BIG MISTAKE!  Nate had to help me get
out of it.  Later, we played some hide and seek amongst the
pirate ship (AAAARGH!), wooden car, and drawbridge.  I think I
was the ultimate victor since no one was able to find my
spot.  We also had fun at the old water sput… one of the
things you actually have to pump to get the water to come
out.  Elizabeth and Noah got a little wet with no help at all
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from me (ok… maybe a little) but I would not complain if I had
gotten a little wet…. it would have felt good.  I even slid
down the slide to depart the  ship and join in glorious battle
or to at least cature the scalawag who was firing cannons at
me.  After discovering that the batting cage was not working,
it was time to return.

Utter Chaos – The Good Kind
The school year is winding down…  my third-grader’s last day
of third grade is today!  When I was a kid, we always went to
school into the month of June –  never ended in May.  Well,
except senior year when we graduated on May 31 – but the
seniors always finished early.  I don’t understand Ohio and
their strange school schedules (what with fog days and stuff,
which are unheard of in Chicagoland where I went to school),
but I do like them.  My third-grader is a HUGE help around the
house, and I’m excited to have another pair of hands and
someone to talk to during the day.

So anyway, yesterday was my 4 5-year-old’s end of the year
picnic for her school, rain or shine.  And rain it did.  Even 
though we arrived right on time, all of the sheltered picnic
tables were taken.  So, we had to slosh the double-stroller
through the puddles and the mud to sit in the rain with 3
little kids and eat our lunch.  Luckily it was only drizzling,
but the picnic table and bench were all wet – note to self to
start keeping a towel in the car.  After lunch, they started
to set up the large bouncy castles and my husband wisely took
our 5 and 2-year-olds (Sammie and Disney) over to get in
line.  Judging by the huge turnout for this event, we didn’t
want to wait in line all day, especially if the drizzle turned
into a downpour.  My kids were first in line, but Disney
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chickened out, so Sammie bounced without her sister on the
regular bouncy castle.  Then it was time to check out the
MEGA-bouncy!  It began with a crawl-thru maze, followed  by a
ladder up a vertical wall and finished with a steep slide, and
it was total  chaos!  There were kids everywhere!  The adults
were scrambling to regulate how many kids went inside, but
somehow kids were getting stuck…  next thing you know, there
were kids crying and yelling and adults couldn’t get to them
because they were in the crazy maze of this gigantic bouncy! 
My daughter Sammie emerged from the maze, and she climbed the
steep ladder like a pro.  Matter of fact, Sammie was thru the
entire boucy obstacle course 3 times before most kids got
through once – she is a very good climber and couldn’t care
less about the pile of kids at the beginning which is where
most of them freaked out for their parents.  Disney kept
saying she wanted to try it, and noramlly we like our kids to
try new things, but the huge bouncy was littered with kids of
all types and sizes: crying kids, climbing kids, big kids,
screaming kids – I was sure my sweet little 2-year-old would
get eaten alive in there.  So she watched for awhile and
decided she still wanted to go in it, and we found a side
entrance that bypassed the crazy maze of kid-doom.  To our
surprise, Disney climbed the ladder (with help  from big sis
Sammie) and went down the slide – and she had fun!  And Sammie
loved seeing all her friends and her teachers and having fun
with them.  Chaotic as it was, it was all worth it because it
was for Sammie – and she loved it!  This is Sammie helping
Disney up that huge ladder:



How To Murder A Ferrari
Have you ever seen the 80’s movie responsible for Matthew
Broderick’s big break called Ferris Bueller’s Day Off?  I’m
sure it was popular everywhere, but growing up in the ‘burbs
of Chicago, we watched this movie over and over recognizing
new locales each time since it was filmed in our backyards. 
If you’ve seen the movie, then you are most likely familiar
with the scene where Ferris’ friend, Cameron Fry, has a major
meltdown and pushes his dad’s Ferrari out of the glass wall of
his garage.  This scene was filmed at an actual house in the
upscale Chicago suburb of Highland Park, and the house is now
for sale.  For a cool $2,300,000, you can buy the house and
reenact  the  famous  “Ferrari  Murder”  scene  from  Ferris
Bueller’s Day Off.  Even if you don’t have that kind of money
or don’t want to live in Highland Park (your neighbors would
be Michael Jordan, Gary Sinise, and Harold Ramis), it’s still
kind of cool to check out the real estate listing which has
details and other pictures of the house besides this:
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Things I’ve noticed…
I’ve been living on this earth for a bit over 50 years now,
and I’ve noticed a thing or two. Some of this has to do with
normal aging, but some is just things I’ve noticed over the
years.

1)  I’ve  always  liked  spicy  food,  but  I’ve  come  to  the
realization that it doesn’t like me. I won’t go into all the
symptoms, but I’m glad modern medicine has kept up with my
eating habits. Tums and Rolaids just don’t cut it anymore.
Thank goodness for Zantac… Maybe the medicine world will keep
up with me as I get older year after year.

2) For some strange reason I just can’t sit in the lotus
position as long. My knees and ankles rebel at the thought.
I’m still limber enough to flex, but my body doesn’t like the
same  position,  any  position  for  very  long.  At  least  I’m
getting my exercise by moving around. No, I can’t touch my
toes now, but I couldn’t in high school, long legs, short arms
(really).

3) The old eyes just don’t focus as well. Oh well, I guess
that’s why they make glasses. What is funny is that I used to
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be able to focus on distant object while wearing my reading
glasses. That takes some doing now, but gives me a headache if
I do it to long.

4) People respond better if you are nice to them. People
respond quicker if you are loud and obnoxious. People give you
strange looks if you sound like Stitch or Bullwinkle. �

5)  Friends  are  worth  their  weight  in  gold.  If  you  could
convert them to gold, would you choose heavier friends?

6) Being alone is not the worse thing in the world. When you
know what true companionship is, and you are now alone is in
the top 10 of the worse things.

7) Tomorrow doesn’t always come, so make use of your time
today. See the first part of number 5, it makes it easier to
use your time today with friends.

8) I’m glad they never developed a way to get smell over TV.
Some of the shows are real stinkers.

9) Sunsets should be time to reflect on the day. Sunrises
should be a time to plan the day. Rest in between them, you
may need it.

10) Sleep is overrated until you don’t get enough of it.

Baignoire
Sitting here watching the Scripps National Spelling Bee (not
sure if it was taped prior or not… OH, it is live) but the
staged musical bumpers are getting rather tiresome.  Get on
with  the  competition  already!   It  almost  seems  like  a
televised round of golf with the commentators including Tom
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Bergeron (of Dancing with the Stars and America’s Funniest
Home Videos (IS THAT STILL ON) fame… why?).  The audience is
dead  silent  until  a  comment  is  made.   One  speller  very
humorously attempted to spell her word and after said “DING?”
indicating her belief that she mispelled the word.

The gentleman who announced the words attempted to put the
spellers at ease with some of the sentences he used with the
given word.

“Enough  of  this  low-carb  garbage!   Bring  me  the
palatschinken.”

There  were  at  least  two  words  that  are  types  of  cheese:
neufchatel and caerphilly.  Someone must have been hungry when
they made the official list.  Two the three final spellers
were friends who moved away from each other and met again on
the national stage.

The winning word: laodicean spelled by a young Kansas girl
named Kavya.

One word prompted me to make this post: baignoire.  It is
derived from the French meaning either a box in the lowest
level of a theatre OR a bathtub.  The pronouncer failed to
give the second definition.  No numnah this year.
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